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USS Tilefish (SS 307) Rescues Hancock Pilot

USS Tilefish (SS 307) 
Rescues Hancock Fighter Pilot 
As Testiment ... 
In 1945 I was a fighter pilot assigned to air group VF-80 aboard USS HANCOCK.  
Early on the morning of March 1st, our flight took off for Amami Oshima, an 
island south of Japa and north of Iwo Jima.
The Japanese on Amami Oshima were harasing Iwo.  We had just finished helping to 
secure Iwo Jima.  Our bombing run put us over Amami Oshima at about 19,000 feet. 
 I dived, located my target, fired 6 rockets, and considerable rounds of 
ammunition.  As I leveled off and pulled out at about 1,200 to 1,500 feet my 
plane was hit by Japanese antiaircraft ground fire.  I was hit aft of the engine 
and forward of the cockpit, also a large hole was blown in my right wing near 
the flaps, my windshield was cracked badly, my compass was gone, and the left 
side of my cockpit cover was completely blown away.  I took shrapnel in my left 
arm at the elbow. 
My engine kept running intermittently for a few minutes, cutting off and on, and 
filling the cockpit with smoke.  Now my dive was toward the ocean.  The 
combination of my initial speed, and the small help that my engine was able to 
give me in its last bursts allowed me to make it a good ways off shore before I 
hit the water.  One of the pilots followed me out, and once he realized I was 
going down, he returned to our air group.  I had to land with no flaps because 
my right flap would not come down.  I tried both electrically and mechanically 
to get it down, to no avail.  My left flap was at about 30 degrees, I had to get 
it back down into position quickly to stabilize the plane.  I landed with no 
flaps.  I put the tail hook down, so I would have some warning just before 
hitting the water.  I hit hard.  I suffered numerous cuts to my forehead from 
flying debris.  The next thing I remember, I was in the water, kicking, and 
close to drowning.  I still had all my heavy gear on.  I felt like I was 
swallowing all of the Pacific Ocean, one gulp at a time.  I looked around and 
saw a submarine.  It was the USS TILEFISH (SS-307), and she was out looking for 
me.  The crew tells me that a rope was thrown to me three times.  I was too 
dazed to take hold of it.  I wasn't thinking clearly then, nor would I be for 
the next few days.  I coupld of the crew finally had to fish me out of the sea. 
Thanks to Captain W.F. Schleck, Lt. Charlie Styer, and crew I was quickly 
brought aboard, checked in, my wounds were treated, and I was given two 
uniforms, and assigned a bed for my stay.  The entire crew were great to me.  
Very, very, friendly and helpful.  The food was great, and the ice cream 
couldn't be beat.  The first week under the Chief Corpsman's care and my 
forehead healed well, but a small piece of shrapnel in my left arm started to 
become infected.  The Chief decided that the shrapnel had to be removed from my 
arm.  With permission from the captain, the Cheif corpsman, and the Chief cook, 
removed the shrapnel from my arm.  They did a very professional job.  My arm 
began to heal almost immediately.  I stayed on TILEFISH for the next thirty 
days.  I helped out where I could, but mostly I tried to stay out of the crew's 
way as they went about their daily tasks.  I spent a lot of time with Lt. 
Charlie Styer at his navigation board.  Those thirty days were very exciting for 
us all. 
On 30 March, 1945 orders were received for TILEFISH to return to Midway.  I was 
real happy when we arrived at Midway.  Except, this is where I had to leave 
TILEFISH and my new friends, and report to the senior medical officer.  TILEFISH 
headed for Pearl Harbor.  I spent the next three days on Midway.  On 2 April I 
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flew to Pearl where I met TILEFISH when she arrived, and said hello again to her 
crew.  I was transferred to the senior medical officer at San Francisco, CA 
where I was awarded the Purple Heart medal. 
Over the years I have often thought of, and been very thankful for, the 
wonderful crew of TILEFISH who fished me out of the sea and saved my life.  A 
recent call from "Jim" Newman after fifty years, was the best call I have ever 
received.  It was great to hear from him and make contact with some of the 
TILEFISH crew. In closing I would like to thank those wonderful submariners of 
the USS TILEFISH who fished me from the jaws of the sea, and saved my life.  And 
a special thank you is appropriate here for all the submariners everywhere who 
have executed their duties with such compassion and valor, saving many lives.  
God bless you all. 
/ss/ Joe Hooks 
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